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Duval County Tourist Development Council

TDC Minutes

February 18, 2010
Conference Room A, Fourth Floor,  Suite 425
City Hall @ St. James

Meeting Convened:  10:05 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 11:58 a.m.
Council President Richard Clark
Council Member Michael Corrigan
Council Member Daniel Davis 

Sonny Bhikha
Vicki Bridges-excused
Jim Ewing

Henry Fonde

David Potts-late arrival 10:50 a.m.
Fred Pozin
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

John Reyes, President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

Phillip Peterson, Council Auditor’s Office; Mya Carter, Visit Jacksonville; Kim Ritten, Visit Jacksonville; Mike Sharkey, Daily Record; Lyndsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville;; Theresa Price, Special Events; Bishop Hall, M.W.U.G.L; Jay Monahan, PGA Tour;  David Reese, FFCG; Angela Holmes-Robinson, Epitome of Excellence; David Kaufman, JPA,  Jacqueline Simard, Visit Jacksonville; Katie Kurycki, Visit Jacksonville; Paul Eckert, Omni Hotel; Dave DiSalvo, Omni Hotel; Robert Leverock, GBA; Dan King, Hyatt Hotel; Erik Dellenback, GBA; Vanessa Harper, Jacksonville Film Festival; Warren Skeels, Jacksonville Film Festival; Jim Bailey, Daily Record;  Todd Roobin, JEDC.
Call to Order:

Chair, Richard Clark, called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.  
Review of Minutes;

The minutes from the TDC Meeting of November 19, 2009, were distributed for review.  As no changes were suggested, it was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved as submitted.  Approved 7 -0.
Application Presentations: 
1.                   THE PLAYERS Championship 2010

                Presenter:  
               Jay Monahan, Executive Director, PGA Tour


          Date:                                May 6-10, 2010


          Location:                         Sawgrass Stadium Course Ponte Vedra Beach


          Room Nights:                  Guarantee/Project 9,050 @$16.58 per room night


          TDC Grant Amount:     $150,000.00 for 2010

          Funds Use:                      Marketing
Discussion:
· Mr. Jay Monahan, Executive Director, PGA Tour, made the presentation.  He explained this would be a partnership long term with Visit Jacksonville and Florida’s First Coast of Golf (FFCG).  This funding would be used for Phase I to build a website to be used fifty-two weeks a year to springboard Visit Jacksonville hotels, drive “heads in beds” and promote tourism.  This is an economic change from grant funding which was given for THE PLAYERS Downtown Experience.  
· Mr. Pozin asked how will this be different  and not a duplication from present  TDC funding  given  to  the two organizations, Visit Jacksonville and FFCG, to market golf in Duval County and First Coast.  Mr. Monahan stated that this is a collective goal of partner assets to network not compete. 
· Mr. Reyes gave an alternate perspective pointing out that this is a key market and THE PLAYERS has the buying power brand to raise awareness and growth of 10,000 new visitors.
· Councilman Corrigan noted that St. John’s County TDC was given funding in the amount of $200,000.00.  Mr. Monahan stated the funding was used to help underwrite a hospitality house to showcase the area.
· Mr. Bhikha expressed his concern that three months was a short time to impact tourism and get a return on investment (ROI) of $150,000.00.
· Mr. Pozin noted that it was a great event but had concerns since the TDC was already funding two other organizations for advertising.
· Mr. Bhikha stated that the “Move to May” did not have an impact on his hotels and given the three month ROI could not support the funding.  He calculated that would take $7.5 million in hotel revenue in order for the $150,000.00 in collections to be received back to the TDC trust fund. 
· Councilman Davis agreed with Mr. Bhikha that they had come too late in the year.
· Mr. Fonde asked if the PGA would control the website and made the recommendation to grant seed money to help build the site which would redirect visitors to hotels. 
· Mr. Potts weighed in on his concern of  paying both Visit Jacksonville and FFCG and now the TPC would be a third entity.  

· Chair Clark stated that funding should drive new room nights and $5.00 per room night was the target.  It was recommended that the three entities come back with a proposal for 2011.
· Mr. Bhikha noted that the budget breakdown on the application for the website funding expenses for the Website was $15,000.00 for creative production and $10,000.00 for enhanced website production for a total of $25,000.00.
· Mr. Pozin stated we have two websites and if it was possible to create a link on existing VisitJacksonville.com. It was noted that the PGA had the brand name.

· Councilman Davis made a motion to amend the funding to $25,000.00 for 2010.  The funds would be used as “seed money” to help build the website.  The PGA Tour, Visit Jacksonville, and Florida’s First Coast of Golf will come back to the TDC meeting in August with a report and proposal for 2011.
· A motion was made  and seconded to amend   grant amount to $25,000.00. 

· Being no further discussion a motion was made  and seconded to approve  the grant  as amended.
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to  amend  and approve the grant amount and award a maximum TDC grant of $25,000.00  with  documented room nights, with the condition that the funds be used to help  build a website  to drive tourism.  The PGA Tour, Visit Jacksonville, and Florida’s First Coast of Golf will come back to the TDC with a report and a joint plan at the August 2010 meeting.  
Approved 8-0.
2.       

Jacksonville Jazz Festival 2010           
          

Presenter:  

Theresa Price, Manager 

Special Events 

             
Date:              
 
May 27-30, 2010 (Memorial Day Weekend)
Location:       
Downtown Businesses, Snyder Memorial,
                                    Hemming Plaza, Main Street Library, MOCA, Cummer Museum
Grant Amount:
     $50,000.00
Room Nights: 
Guarantee 1,300 @ $38.46 per room night

Project       1,700 @$29.41 per room night

                        Funds Use:                Marketing Southeast/Direct Mail Piece
Discussion:
· Theresa Price, Manager of Special Events came before the TDC and made the presentation for Jacksonville Jazz Festival 2010.  Ms. Price gave the history of the Jacksonville Jazz Festival.  The change in the date to Memorial Day Weekend  and bringing the event Downtown in 2009 was a huge success and the festival will be held annually on Memorial Day Weekend. This will enable visitors to plan ahead in booking hotels and airlines.  This event  promotes the Downtown area  hotels, shops, and restaurants.  Ms. Price stated that the funds were to be used for a direct mail brochure marketing promotional piece which would go to 27,000 target homes in the Southeast.  In addition, the funds be will be used for a select database of over 200,000 e-mail blasts.    The targeted market is a three hour drive market radius. 
· Mr. Pozin expressed concern over cost of the direct mail piece and not using more  electronic social media.   Ms. Price stated research had been done and that an image reputation piece is still needed in combination with social media. 

· Mr. Fonde stated he had brought this idea of the Savannah Arts Festival brochure to Ms. Price several years ago and to her credit she had identified the   target market and developed a database.  He supported   the funding in order to successfully  take this     from a local jazz festival to a   regional jazz festival  and yield results  similar to those in Savannah. 
· Mr. Bailey spoke in support of the printed mailout piece as necessary and that the social media added to the printed piece.

· Mr. Dan King and Mr.  Paul Eckert expressed support for funding as this  event booked Downtown hotels over Memorial Day, which is a slow time. 

· Mr. Corrigan supported the funding in order to develop the event.

· Mr. Pozin stated  that TDC  funding should be used to push this from a local event to a regional event.
· Mr. Bhikha supported funding since the venue and date of festival had been changed to Memorial Day.
· Mr. Ewing recommended funding at $25,000.00.

· Mr., Clark made a motion that the funding be at the same level  as last year in the amount of $25,000.00, and recommended that Special Events come back in the fall with a marketing plan  that will include electronic  social media for the Jacksonville Jazz Festival in 2011.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to amend the grant amount and reduce it to $25,000.00.   It was the recommendation of the TDC  that Special Events come back in the fall  of 2010 for TDC grant  funding that would include  an updated  electronic  social media marketing plan for 2011
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to amend the grant  amount and award a maximum TDC grant of $25,000.00  with  documented room nights, with the condition the funds be used for a direct mail piece.  Approved 8-0.
 3.                 140th Annual Grand Session of M.W.U.G.L.    
                     (Most Worshipful Union Grand Lodge)
                     Presenter: 

Bishop Hall, District Deputy Grand Master






Most Worshipful Union Grand Lodge

           
          Date:              

April 17-24, 2010

                      Location:       

Wyndham 

                      Grant Amount:
 $12,000.00

                      Room Nights:               Guarantee 1,235 @ $9.71 per room night



             Project        1,300 @ $8.00 per room night


                      Room Night Rebate:    None


          Funds Use:                  Transportation Southbank Hotels/Advertising Florida Star 
Discussion:

· Bishop Hall made the presentation on behalf of the Most Worshipful Union Grand Lodge. Bishop Hall stated that the Wyndham host hotel room block had been sold out and most of the Crowne Plaza.  At this time they are seeking additional room blocks the Hampton Inn.  Delegations from the Virgin Islands, Belize, and Bahamas have registered to attend the Grand Session.  The funding will be used for transportation from the hotels to the venue and for regional advertising in the Florida Star.   Bishop Hall invited the TDC members to attend and bring greetings. 
· Mr. Bhikha asked for confirmation that they had contracts with the Wyndham for four more years.  Bishop Hall confirmed that it was a five year contract through 2014.
· Councilman Davis expressed support for this annual conference as it was great for Jacksonville.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $12,000.00, at $9.71 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds be used for transportation  and regional advertising.  Approved 8-0.
4.                     AAU Track & Field National Qualifier 2011

( Area 7 Amateur Athletic Union Junior Olympic  National Qualifier) 

                          Presenter:  
                   Ms. Angela Holmes-Robinson, President




                                             
    Epitome of Excellence, Inc. 
                          Date:                             June 23-26, 2011
Location:       
           Hodges Stadium @UNF Campus
Grant Amount:     
   $15,000.00

Room Nights:        

Guarantee 4,000 @ $3.75 per room night

                                

Project      6,750 @ $ 2.24 per room night

Room Night Rebate:   $5.00 per room night
Funds Use:                   Regional Marketing
Discussion:
· Ms. Holmes   prior to her presentation submitted an amended application which was distributed to the TDC members for their information and review.  Ms. Holmes stated for the record that the  reason for the amended application   was that the application and bid  was originally for the 2010 AAU  Track & Field National Qualifier, but after the application was submitted to the TDC, Jacksonville was not awarded the 2010 event.  However, Jacksonville was awarded the 2011 event and it is slated for Hodges Stadium at UNF on June 23-26, 2011. This will be the first time it is  held in Jacksonville.  In previous years it has been held in Miami, Gainesville, and Tallahassee.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to  approve the grant as presented.  
Recommendation of TDC:
Motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant in the amount of $15,000.00 at $3.75 per room night with a room night guarantee of 4,000 rooms and the condition that funds be used for regional marketing  as outlined in the application.  Approved 8-0.
5.
            BMCR 43rd Annual Meeting 2010

                         (National Black Methodist for Church Renewal)
                   Presenter: 
Kim Ritten, Visit Jacksonville
                 Date:                       March 21-27, 2010
                         Location:                    Wyndham
                         Grant Amount:          $4,500.00 

                         Room Nights:             Guarantee   900 @ $5.00 per room night


 Project      1,124 @ $4.01 per room night

                        Room Night Rebate:  $5.00 per room night

                        Funds Use:                  Marketing and Promotion Brochure 

Discussion:
· Ms. Kim Ritten  was authorized by BMCR  to make the presentation in order for the organization not to incur the added expense of a representative traveling  from their headquarters  in Nashville, TN.  Ms. Ritten noted that BMCR had  2,400 congregations with over a 500,000 membership.  The meeting attendance is projected at 3,000.
· Mr. Pozin asked where the meeting had previously been held.  Ms. Ritten stated that it was held in 2007 in Cleveland, 2008 in LA,  and 2009 in Pittsburgh.  
· Begin no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to approve the funding as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:

Motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant in the amount of $4,500.00 at $5.00 per room night with a room night guarantee of 900 rooms and the condition that funds be used for marketing and promotion brochure.  Approved 8-0.
6.
           World Baton Twirling Federation International Cup 2011

                         Presenter:  
         Kim Ritten, Visit Jacksonville


                         Date:                               July 31-August 8, 2011        

                         Location:       
             Veterans Memorial Arena/Hyatt Riverfront
                        Grant Amount:
             $9,500.00
                        Room Nights:                 Guarantee 1,900 @ $5.00 per room night


     Project     2,100 @ $4.52 per room night

                        Room Night Rebate:      $10.00 per room night 


           Funds Use:                   Transportation Hotel to Arena

Discussion:
· Ms. Kim Ritten  was authorized by United States Twirling Association (USTA) to make the presentation   in order that the organization not  have the added expense of  a representative traveling  from their headquarters  located in Clay Center, KS.  This is a new event for Jacksonville and will attract 1,000 athletes from 15-20 countries with the most participants coming from Japan. The event was held in Sydney, Australia in 2009. 
· Mr. Bhikha expressed concern regarding events double dipping by getting TDC funding and room night rebates. 
·  Chair Clark asked that this be an item regarding room night rebates and be added to the agenda for discussion at the May TDC quarterly meeting.

· Councilman Corrigan asked why the $10.00 rebate.  Ms. Ritten explained it was necessary in order to keep the entry fee  cost down  as participants had the expense of traveling internationally.  In addition, the USTA stated that   SMG’s cost to rent Veterans Memorial Arena was double what they paid at other facilities. 

· Ms. Ritten pointed out that this event would give Jacksonville international exposure and was being held   in  the July-August  months  which are a slow time for Downtown hotels.
· Mr. Davis supported the event.

· Being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to  approve the funding as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:

Motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant in the amount of $9,500.00 at $5.00 per room night and the condition that funds be used for transportation to Veterans Memorial Arena.  Approved 8-0.

7.                    Encumbrances CVB Grant Fund 2009-2010

                 Presenter: Mr. John Reyes, President, Visit Jacksonville

                        Event:  

  
Georgia Coastal Youth 2010    
                        Amount:  

$4,000.00

                        Room nights: 

4,000 (3 events)

                        Date:  


March/April/June 2010
          Event: 
 
     
UNF Athletics Osprey Challenge 2010   .              

                       Amount:   

$2,000.00

                       Room Nights: 

4,300 (3 events)

                       Date:     


March/April/May 

         Event:
    

Church of Christ Written in Heaven Ladies Retreat
       
         Amount:   

$750.00

                      Room Nights: 
 
450

                      Date:         

July 2010
        Event:    


Pentecostal Churches of Apostolic  




Faith National Convention 2015  

                     Amount:  


$4,050.00

                     Room Nights: 

2,700

                     Date:  


July 2015      
       Event:    


Super Cross 2010    

                    Amount:  


$10,000.00
                    Room Nights: 

2,500
                    Date:  


March 25-28, 2010      
       Event:    


Church of Christ Ladies Lectureship Retreat 2010    

                    Amount:  


$3,150.00
                    Room Nights: 

1,050
                    Date:  


April 22, 2010      
Discussion: 
· Mr. Reyes requested that the events submitted be encumbered for a total encumbrance out of the CVB Grant Fund FY 2009-2010 in the amount of $23, 950.00. 
· Mr. Eckert asked for clarification regarding use of TDC fund for transportation from hotels.  It was noted that Chair Clark would have Ms. Hastings get with Mr. Eckert to go over the process and procedure for applying for TDC funding.
TDC Recommendations:
· It was noted for the record that the events would be encumbered out of the CVB Grant Fund FY 2009-2010, in the amount of $23,950.00.
TDC Financial Report
:                                                               Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor 

· Ms. Billy distributed and reviewed the TDC Financial Report for January 2010. The amount of bed tax collected in January was $313,703.50. Comparison of collections for last twelve months to prior twelve months was -18.13%.  
· Ms. Billy distributed for the information of the TDC members a Duval County Tourist Development Council end of the year budget projections for 2009/2010.    Based on the 2009/2010 projected revenue and expenditures the Performa budget for 2010-2011 revenue in   the contingency account would have a balance of $127,821.00.  
· Mr. Pozin noted that based on those figures reserves were dwindling. 
· Councilman Corrigan stated that reserves were there for  economic disasters and hurricanes and the reserves needed to be built back up.  This should impact decision making and using a balanced approach.  

· Mr. Bhikha stated that we needed to pick and choose which events made the most impact before dipping into the reserves.
· Mr. Fonde was in agreement with Mr. Bhikha and was uncomfortable with a $127,000.00 contingency projected balance when it had been $3 million.
Other Business:

Florida’s First Coast of Golf Report:                                                 David W. Reese, FFCG President       

· David Reese, President of Florida’s First Coast of Golf (FFCG), previously had submitted electronic copies of the 2nd Quarter FY 2009-2010 TDC Report.  Mr. Reese noted there had been a 1.2% rise in volume.  
Konica Minolta Gator Bowl 2010 Report                                Eric Dellenback, Director of Marketing
· Mr. Dellenback gave a PowerPoint presentation on the 2010 Konica Minolta Gator Bowl which covered the following.
· Attendance 84,129

· Economic Impact (estimated $35 million ) 

· National Broadcast  Exposure (4 hours on CBS Sports)
· Gator Bowl Week of Festivities

· New Gator Bowl SEC vs. Big Ten Conference January 1, 2011-2014 
President’s Report:                                                                  John Reyes,   Visit Jacksonville President

· Mr. Reyes  distributed the Visit Jacksonville Quarterly Report and went over the “Executive Dashboard”  report which included:

· Sales

· Performance Indicators

· Industry Trends

· Visitor Profile

· Occupancy by Segment

NFHLA Marketing & Advertising Update:             
· Mya Carter, Visit Jacksonville Director of Marketing, gave a PowerPoint presentation covering the following TDC Grant Update:
· “Cash for Contract” Program  39, 522 Booked Room Nights
· Marketing Efforts
· Marketing Activities/Double Your Dollars Program
· Leisure Media
· Leisure Campaign

· “Splash Into Spring”
· Event Calendar
Closing Comments:
· Chairman Clark noted that this would be the last meeting for Mr. Ewing, pending approval of legislation to appoint Mr. M.G. Orender to his TDC position.  Mr. Ewing was and thanked for his years of service on the TDC.
· Next Quarterly TDC  Meeting-Thursday, May 20, , 2010
Adjournment:
· There being no further business to discuss the meeting was adjourned at 11:58 a.m.
Minutes:   Annette R. Hastings-TDC 02/18/10 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:       CD 1-LSD
Materials: Submitted to LSD 02/23/10
                  Approved TDC Minutes November 19, 2009
                  Meeting TDC Notice February 18, 2010
                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  January TDC Financial Report 2010
                  TDC End of Year Budget Projections 2009/2010
                  Visit Jacksonville Quarterly TDC Summary Report Packet/2010 
                  Konica Minolta Gator Bowl 2010 PowerPoint
                  FFCG Quarterly Electronic Report
                  Visit Jacksonville TDC Grant Update PowerPoint
 Applications: 


·  Application: MWUGL 2010

· Application: BMCR  2010

· Application: Jazz Festival  2010

· Application: World Baton  Twirling Federation International Cup 2011

· Application: THE PLAYERS  Championship 2010

· Application:  AAU Track & Field National Qualifier 2010/Amendments 2011

NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC meeting of February 18, 2010 to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting of May 20, 2010.
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